STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL 

MONDAY 20 MAY 2013
THE ALICE MARSHALL HALL, MIDDLE BARTON.

	Councillors Present:
	Janice Dyer (Chair), Andrew Henderson, Deanna Gardner, John Bews, Richard Leonard, Perry Knight, County Councillor Ian Hudspeth


	Public:
	7 


	Clerk:
	Abigail Beale



ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

1.
Chairman’s annual report

Cllr Dyer read out the annual report.
2.
Financial statement 12/13

The clerk reported the following:-

Bank Reconciliation


Current account balance as of 31.3.13
-
£10,970.84


Reserve account balance as of 31.3.13
-
£20,871.01

However, there was a further £824.76 worth of current account cheques that had not 
cleared the bank as of 31 March 2013 but were included in the expenditure for the period.


There was also a further £2,000 donation pledged to Friends of Middle Barton School 
(FOMBS) that has been accounted for in this year’s expenditure but has not been given to 
them as yet so remains in the current account as of 31.3.13.  This will be given at the point of 
purchase.


Budget Tracker


Budgeted expenditure for 2012/13 
-
£29,390.00

Actual expenditure for 2012/13

-
£16,668.18

£3,000 had been budgeted for footpath maintenance at the Dock but this was not utilised.


£2,000 had been budgeted for the Jubilee Celebrations but only £520 was spent.


A number of items came in under budget but in particular the clerk’s salary came in under 
budget by over £1,000 and grass cutting came in under budget by just under £1,500.


Budgeted income for 2012/13

-
£17,025.00

Actual income for 2012/13

-
£19,122.44 (includes an additional £2095.96







        from a VAT rebate.  


The clerk pointed out that the accounts were yet to be reviewed by the internal auditor and 
are then scheduled to be audited for full council approval 17 June 2013.
3.
AOB

No issues were raised.
ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL

704
Election of Chairman and Vice Chairman

Janice Dyer stood again for position of Chair.  This appointment was proposed by Cllr Knight 
and seconded by Cllr Bews.   Janice Dyer accepted the position of Chair.


Cllr Leonard was put forward for Vice Chair.  This appointment was proposed by Cllr Dyer 
and seconded by Cllr Henderson.  Cllr Leonard accepted the position of Vice Chair.  
705
Review and vote on allowing members of the public to speak outside of the Public Session

Cllr Henderson proposed to allow members of the public to speak outside of the public 
session at the discretion of the Chairman; this was seconded by Cllr Bews.
706
Review committees and responsibilities

The following was agreed:-


Finance Committee
- All Councillors


Planning Committee
- Cllr Henderson, Cllr Bews, Cllr Cyster, Cllr Knight


Transport 

- Cllr Dyer 


Highways

- Cllr Henderson, Cllr Deanna Gardner, Cllr Knight


Pavements & Verges
- Cllr Leonard, Cllr Henderson, Cllr Dyer, Cllr Bews


Footpaths 

- Cllr Henderson, Cllr Knight


Youth Groups

- Cllr Leonard

Lighting


- Cllr Deanna Gardner


Art & Leisure

- It was agreed that no specific Councillor would be responsible but 



  all Councillors would be involved as and when required.

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 

A number of the public attended the meeting to discuss the planning application of the Chapel, South Street.  It was agreed that this item would be moved up the agenda to allow discussions to take place sooner than originally scheduled.

707
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies received from Cllr Cyster.

Cllr Dyer informed the meeting that Cllr Andrea Gardner had resigned due to ill health.  Cllr 
Dyer complimented Cllr Gardner on all her support and help over the last few years.
708
Declarations of Interest
To receive declarations of interest in accordance with the council’s Code of Conduct (and section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992).


Cllr Dyer declared an interest in the item relating to the Chapel planning application as a 
neighbour to the property.  Cllr Gardner also declared an interest in the Chapel as a trustee 
member of Middle Barton Chapel.  
709
Minutes of the last meeting 

The minutes from the meeting held on 15 April 2013 were approved and signed as an 
accurate record.  


Matters arising – None
710
Reports from County or District Councillors 

As County Councillor Ian Hudspeth was in attendance, Cllr Dyer congratulated on him maintaining his seat following the recent elections and his reinstatement to Leader of the County Council.
Cllr Hudspeth informed the meeting that there was to be a cabinet meeting the following day, during which they would be discussing procurement with regards to better broadband.  They were looking for 90% coverage for this area by 2015.

A discussion was held about pot holes, with Cllr Gardner raising the state of the road from Great Tew to Middle Barton.  Cllr Hudspeth said he would get this piece of road looked at but the problem with this road is that there aren't any kerbs to support the road.  He confirmed that the number of cars/the vehicle usage determines the kind of repair that is carried out.

At this point in the meeting, a member of the public asked whether a speed restriction could be put into force along the narrow part of South Street.  Cllr Hudspeth confirmed that a 20mph limit cannot be enforced but PCSO Chris Jones said he would carry out a speed survey along this stretch of road. 

Cllr Knight took this opportunity to thank Cllr Hudspeth for the funding he secured for the parking work outside the school.  Cllr Hudspeth commented that it would be good if the opposite side of the road could also be laid to grasscrete.

Arthur Goffe (District Councillor) reported that the affordable housing on the land near the Carpenters Arms had received planning consent.  He thanked the PC for supporting the proposal and was pleased that he could do something for the village.
711
Correspondence not covered elsewhere in the Agenda

(a)
Alice Marshall Hall Management Committee – contribution request towards new 

flooring at Alice Marshall Hall

It was agreed that the request would be considered at the next Finance meeting to be held on the 11th June.
712
Matters arising and not covered elsewhere in the agenda


(a) 
Crime, Disorder and Parking – PCSO Chris Jones
PCSO Jones reported that compared to last year, crime was down from 48 cases to 43 this year.  The majority of these crimes were conducted by one person who had now left the village.  Anti-social crime was down by 40%.  A number of speeding checks had been carried out on North Street, with only 5% of vehicles being found exceeding the speed limit.  The perception is that cars are speeding along this road but this is down to the narrow paths along the road.  Speed checks were carried out in Westcote Barton as you enter the village from Enstone, down the hill and over the bridge.  45% of vehicles here were found to be exceeding the limit.   PCSO Jones reported no real parking issues, only down Fleming Drive.

PCSO Jones reported some instances in the area of vehicles pretending to breakdown and passers by being flagged down and being asked for money or a lift to the garage.  He was pleased to report that some of these culprits had been caught recently when an unmarked police car was flagged down.   Another trend of crime is hitting people who are having hi value products delivered to their home.  The trackers that the courier companies have fitted mean that people can track these items and once the item has been delivered by the reputable courier company, sometime later a bogus courier is turning up and saying that the item has been delivered in error and is taking the item back.
Report of a new alert system for Thames Valley Police (TVP) which you can sign up to receive local news.  Go to the TVP website, go to the Countrywatch logo and sign up there.
A member of the public raised the issue of the parking on the junction outside the Alice Marshall Hall.  PCSO Jones said that he was aware of the problem and does move people on when he sees it.  

PCSO Jones left the meeting at 8.40pm
 


(b)
Community Led Plan – Your Village, Your Say
The clerk confirmed that Aimee Evans from ORCC had agreed to come along to the June meeting to discuss the proposed launch.  Cllr Dyer asked the clerk to check if the hall would be available from 7.30pm on the 17th June to accommodate her visit.


(c)
Affordable Housing Update, including Dashwood House
District Cllr Goffe confirmed that Cottsway had received planning permission on the land near the Carpenters Arms for the proposed affordable housing.

Dashwood House - Cottsway had sent a response to the letter the clerk had sent following the last meeting outlining the PC's thoughts about why the building couldn't be refurbished to accommodate 1 bedroom flats instead of being completely redeveloped.  This was discussed.  Cllr Bews said that he had not sent the letter he had written but it was agreed that he should revamp it and send it off regardless of the response already received. The clerk to send Cllr Bews the contact details for Cottsway.  

(d)
Car parking near the shop
Cllr Henderson had identified a place to put the sign, near 31/33 Worton Road.  Cllr Henderson to confirm to the clerk which house the sign would affect, so that the clerk could write a letter to the household.  Cllr Henderson would also approach the property owner himself.

(e)
Annual insurance renewal
The clerk confirmed the cost of the annual insurance renewal was £470.44 - £10 cheaper than last year.


RESOLVED
THAT, the insurance would be renewed at a cost of £470.44.  This was proposed by Cllr Henderson and seconded by Cllr Gardner.
713 
Circulation Folder 


No matters were raised.
714

Reports


(a)
School Governors report - Cllr Henderson
The Chair of Governors, Darren Silvester was present at the meeting.  He confirmed that a new Head Teacher had been appointed (Mrs Tailby).  Ms Tailby currently holds the position of Deputy Head at Holy Trinity school in Chipping Norton.  She has already been involved in meetings and is involved in putting a transition plan together, along with Mr Goldsworthy and Mr Silvester himself.  
Intake for the forthcoming year stands at 11 compared to a target of 15 due to a low birth year but they are trying to push numbers up.  Total number will be at 104 when the 7 from Year 6 move onto secondary school.  
He reported an excellent turnout of parents and children during a recent TLC morning at the school where help was given to tidy up the school.  The school fete is scheduled for 29th June.  The recent Health and Safety audit was a success thanks to Cllr Henderson.  

Mr Silvester reported the mini bus fund currently stands at £13k.   


(b)
Highways, pavements and verges



- Street signs

One main sign to be located at the crossroads was discussed, like the one in Ledwell.  Cllr Leonard to take a photo of the sign in Ledwell and send any information to the clerk to obtain a quote. 
- Speed signs
The clerk had chased but had not received any feedback from OCC with regards to the relocation of the speed signs along Church Lane.
Cllr Henderson reported receiving a complaint about the state of the corrugated iron that borders the bridge at the dock and the state of the wall along that footpath.   



RESOLVED

THAT, the clerk would write a letter to the landowners.
Cllr Henderson raised concern about the condition of the wall at 21 Holliers Crescent, adjacent to the footpath that leads up to the playing field.  Cllr Henderson pointed out that the wall had moved quite considerably over the years and was now a safety concern.



RESOLVED,


THAT, the clerk would write a letter to the property owners of 21 Holliers Crescent.

Cllr Leonard reported that a large flower bed had been dug into the PC owned land adjoining 1 Dorn Close.  Cllr Leonard felt a letter should be written to the property owners of 1 Dorn Close to remind them that the land is PC owned.




RESOLVED,


THAT, the clerk would write a letter to the property owners of 1 Dorn Close.


The condition of the footpath between Rayford Lane and the Carpenters Arms was discussed.  County Councillor said he would look into whether there was any stewardship funding available from this year’s budget to treat the area.


Work on the drainage issue and pot holes at the corner of the B4030 between the Turnpike and the Carpenters Arms had been carried out by OCC.  The PC felt that a good job had been done and the team should be congratulated.



RESOLVED,


THAT, the clerk would write a letter to Highways to congratulate the team for the work carried out.



(c)
Transport – The Chair




 
Nothing to report.



(d)
Sports and Social Club/Playing Fields



MUGA - Cllr Bews reported problems with weeds growing through the 



tarmac of the new MUGA.  The contractors claimed that the seeds had been 


imported with the surface material but had assumed responsibility.  They 


had agreed to treat the weeds and re-surface the area.  
(e)
Arts and Leisure



Nothing to report
715
Planning applications – Cllr. Henderson
(i)
Conversion of chapel building to dwelling and erection of detached garage - Middle Barton Methodist Church, South Street.

A number of concerned members of the public attended the meeting to discuss the planning application.

Cllr Henderson confirmed that he had recently attended a meeting with the local residents and he understood from that meeting that their main concerns were to do with the disruption likely to be caused by the building work, not the actual building conversion itself.  
Some of the concerns raised by the members of the public present included the increase in traffic/parking at the top of the Dock (on the green) and along South Street which is already extremely busy, limited access to the site itself for machinery, skips etc.. and how this would impact on vehicle and emergency services access  to No. 1 and 2 The Dock and 35 South Street.  In terms of the planning application itself, one resident felt that the garage was too close to the footpath/steps and should be built in stone or timber.  The proposed roofing material was concrete but they felt it should be slate like the other houses in the area.  One member of the public pointed out that the drainage was in a poor state and had this been considered.  The property owner of No. 33 South Street, the property next to the Chapel was concerned for his property in terms of damage from the development, for example his thatched roof.  

One member of the public was concerned about the proposed windows overlooking their garden.  Cllr Bews confirmed that this is not an enforceable issue under planning law.

Cllr Hudspeth recommended the residents approach District Councillor Goffe to ask for the application to go to the planning committee and have a site visit.

WODC had asked for feedback on the application to be submitted by 23 May.



RESOLVED 
THAT, the clerk would e-mail the Planning Officer at WODC and comment on the garage being too close to the footpath/steps and ask how provisions would be made during the development for continued access to the properties at the bottom of the Dock (No. 1 & 2) and garage access to No. 35 South Street, including access to emergency services.  Also note concerns for parking at the top of the Dock and along South Street during the development stage with contractors vans etc..  The clerk would ask for the application to go committee and have a site visit and not just delegate to one planning officer.
Cllr Dyer to speak to District Councillor Goffe and ask him to ask for the application to go to planning committee. 
716
Finances 

(a) 
Accounts for Payment



i) 
To consider and approve accounts for payment.  (Appendix B to agenda 
     


May 2013)


ii) 
Accounts not on Appendix B submitted by 8pm on 20 May 2013



RESOLVED



THAT, all payments listed were agreed

(b) 
Income – Precept and Grass Cutting Grant

The clerk reported receiving income in April of £7,500 for the precept and £2,025 for the grass cutting grant

717
To receive items for next agenda
718
AOB

No other business raised.
719
Date and location of next meeting 

To confirm the date of the next meeting, this is scheduled for Monday 17 June 2013 at the Alice Marshall Hall, Middle Barton, time TBC
1



  Signed .............................................


